




Santa Tecla, September 28th, 2018 

 

Mr. Naoko Ishii 
Chief Executive Officer Chairman 
Global Environmental Facility 
1818 h Street, NW, MSN G 6-602 
Washington, DC 20433 USA 
 
Dear Mr. Ishii 

Allow me to express the interest of the Municipality of Santa Tecla of El Salvador´s Republic in 
the "San Salvador Low-emission Urban Development Path Project" presented to the Global 
Environment Fund by the Environment and Natural Resources Ministry (MARN by its acronym 
in Spanish) of the El Salvador´s Government. 

Informing you that the Municipality of Santa Tecla has developed the primary studies of Mobility 
and Urban Planning, these studies were financed by the municipality with support from the 
Planning Office of the Metropolitan Area of San Salvador (OPAMSS by its acronym in Spanish). 
Also initial works have been carried out focused on the reorganization of motorized traffic that 
are leaded to the compaction of the city, in addition to a general plan that seeks that Santa 
Tecla´s city will be the first municipality with a special project of urban regeneration and at the 
same time that it offers friendly circulation to the environment, promoting facilities for 
pedestrians. 

In our city planification, we are working on projects such as Tecla Bicing (Municipal Bicycles), 
Safe Educational Corridors (Projects for the regeneration of sidewalks, street lighting and video 
surveillance) as well as the urban mobility planning, so that our city will be organized and 
prioritize the circulation by foot or in a way that is friendly to the environment. The Municipality 
wants to be part of the working groups contemplated in the GEF project to strengthen its 
understanding in the subject. 

In addition, Santa Tecla will be the host of the 2021 Central American Games to be held 
collectively with the city of San Salvador; these games preparation will include major 
investments in infrastructure. The city has assigned a budget of $ 500,000.00 dollars from the 
United States of America from a trust agreement between the Government of El Salvador and 
the city of Santa Tecla, which in the following years will be $ 30 million dollars from the United 
States of America to be used in the investment on infrastructure, we are also in negotiations 
with the Governments of the Republic of China (Taiwan) and Japan to invest in the same areas, 
allowing Salvadorians to have new public spaces for practicing sports and helping in the national 
policy of the prevention of violence. 

We are aware that municipal work goes beyond offering basic services to the population, we 
believe that our work is to improve the quality of life and at the same time turn cities into poles 
of global solution for the problems that affect the planet, as it is in this case the emission of 
greenhouse gases and the way in which citizens coexist with the environment to offer a better 
future to our generation. 

The GEF project will have an important added value to Santa Tecla City, by allowing us to execute 
development proposals aligned with the concepts of sustainable development and lower the 
emissions of Greenhouse Gases (GHG) from the transportation sector. 



We express our interest in collaborating with the GEF Project and our commitment to its 
objectives. 

Best Regards,  

Roberto José D´aubuisson Munguía  
Municipal Major of Santa Tecla City 





San Salvador, September 27th, 2018 

 
 
Mr. Naoko Ishii 
Chief Executive Officer Chairman 
Global Environmental Facility 
1818 h Street, NW, MSN G 6-602 
Washington, DC 20433 USA 
 
 
Dear Mr. Ishii 

The Ministry of the Environment and Natural Reserves - MARN, attentively expresses its interest 
in the "San Salvador Low-emission Urban Development Path" project submitted to the Global 
Environment Facility; as well we reiterate the commitment of our Ministry to fulfill all the 
objectives for reduction of Greenhouse Gases (GHG) of the energy sector under competence of 
the National Energy Council (CNE). Specifically, the project is aimed for transport, buildings and 
public services subsectors, all this is related in the context of low-emission urban development 
in the Metropolitan Area of San Salvador (AMSS). 
 
This Secretary of the State will lead the Project and will coordinate the participation of all our 
resources, the National Energy Council (CNE), the Ministry of Public Works, Transportation, 
Housing and Urban Development (MOPTVDU) and the Planning Office of the Metropolitan Area 
of San Salvador (OPAMSS). To fulfill this end MARN will make available to the project its own 
resources in kind (personnel, administration services, communication and transportation), 
valued in the order of US $ 500,000 over the life of the project. 
Without taking more of your time, sincerely yours. 
 
Lina Pohl 
Minister 
Ministry of the Environment and Natural Reserves of El Salvador 
 





San Salvador, September 28th, 2018 

 
 
Mr. Naoko Ishii 
Chief Executive Officer Chairman 
Global Environmental Facility 
1818 h Street, NW, MSN G 6-602 
Washington, DC 20433 USA 
 
Dear Mr. Ishii 

Allow me to express the interest of the National Energy Council (CNE) in the San Salvador Project 
"Urban Development Low in Emissions" San Salvador "Low-emission Urban Development Path") 
presented by the Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources (MARN) of the Government of 
El Salvador to the Global Fund for the Global Environment - GEF - for its acronym in English 
Global Environment Facility. 

In this matter we reiterate the commitment of our institution to the objectives of reducing 
Greenhouse Gases (GHG) of the energy sector, under the competence of the National Energy 
Council (CNE), this interesting project is aimed for the areas of transport, buildings, public 
services and it is related with the low emissions urban development in the Metropolitan Area of 
San Salvador (AMSS). 

The National Energy Council (CNE) is the institution on charge of the National Energy Policy that 
supports the objectives of the GEF project, we make available all our technical and 
administrative resources for the development of all areas related to the subject, for which 
approximately we used USD 1.4 million annually. 

In addition, the CNE is working on the implementation of the Energetic Efficiency Escrow for the 
Public Sector of El Salvador to be available next year, which aims to make available for the public 
sector and municipalities around USD $ 70 million for the execution of the project of energetic 
efficiency and renewable energies. 

As well, through the Energy Efficiency Committees in the public sector - COEE's coordinated by 
the CNE, it is expected to be invested about USD 1.00 million annually, during the next 5 years 
in energy efficiency projects for public buildings, complementing the implementation of the 
escrow. 

Therefore, it is estimated that the CNE, through its activities in the development of the energy 
policies for the strategic energy efficiency in the public sector, can contribute to the project with 
an annual amount of approximately USD 2.5. million with the possibility to increase to more 
than USD 5.00 million annually by implementing the Energy Efficiency Escrow for the public 
sector. 

We hope to have the approval of this initiative to contribute to the sustainable development of 
El Salvador, without taking more of your time, sincerely yours. 

 

Luis Roberto Reyes  
Executive Secretary 
National Energy Council 









REF.: DMOP-DIIS-394-21/09/2018 

Mr. Naoko Ishii 
Chief Executive Officer Chairman 
Global Environmental Facility 
1818 h Street, NW, MSN G 6-602 
Washington, DC 20433 USA 
 

I have the pleasure to address you in order to express interest in behalf of the Ministry of Public 
Works, Transportation and Housing and Urban Development for the "San Salvador Low-emission 
Urban Development Path" project presented to the Global Environment Facility by the Ministry 
of Environment and Natural Resources (MARN) of the Government of El Salvador. 

Through this we reassure the commitment of our Ministry with the objectives of the Greenhouse 
Gas (GHG) reduction in the energy sector, specifically from the transport, buildings and public 
services subsectors. Also, the MOPTVDU is part of the National Energy Council (CNE). All the 
subjects of the above are connected in the context of low-emission urban development in the 
Metropolitan Area of San Salvador (AMSS). 

The Ministry of Public Works, Transportation and Housing and Urban Development (MOPTVDU) 
is the organism in charge of the country's transportation and urban development sector; it 
carries out work to improve the national infrastructure with public funding, donations and 
international loans. 

In order to support the objectives of the GEF project, the following projects stand out in the 
Metropolitan Area of San Salvador (AMSS), for which the municipalities involved are executing 
an agreement with our Ministry. 

1. San Jacinto Cultural and Recreation Complex Project 

Partners: 

• Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources (MARN) 
• Ministry of Public Works, Transportation and Housing and Urban Development 

(MOPTVDU) 
• Secretary of Governance of the Presidency of the Republic (SEGOB-CAPRES) 
• Municipal Mayor's Office of San Salvador 
• Ministry of National Defense (MDN) 
• Ministry of Culture of El Salvador (MICULTURA) 
• Ministry of Justice and Public Security (MJSP) 

 

Budget: 

MOPTVDU $ 127,000.00 
SEGOB-CAPRES $ 1,565,000.00 
MARN $ 500,000.00 
MSJP $ 5,500,000.00 
 
 
 

 



MICULTURA Contribution in kind 
Mayor of S.S. Contribution in kind 
MDN Contribution in kind 

 
TOTAL $7,692,000.00 

 

2. Socioeconomic and Cultural Requalification Project of the Historical Center of San Salvador 
and its Housing Function Through the Corporate Movement 

Component: Connection axis for pedestrians and cyclists between the Historic Center of San 
Salvador and the San Jacinto neighborhood 

Partners 

• Ministry of Public Works, Transportation and Housing and Urban Development 
(MOPTVDU) 

• ARTIGIANCASSA Italian Financial Institution (IFI) 

 

Budget 

MOP $ 100,000.00 
ARTIGIANCASSA $ 838,211.00 

 
Total: $ 938,211.00 

 

3. Feasibility studies of the Metropolitan North Corridor 

Partners: 

• Ministry of Public Works, Transportation and Housing and Urban Development 
(MOPTVDU) 

• Salvadoran Fund for Pre-investment Studies (FOSEP) 
• Inter-American Development Bank (IDB) 

 

Budget: 

MOP $ 100,000.00 
IDB $ 441,692.92 

 
Total: $ 541,692.92 

 

4. East Terminal Project, within the AMSS Traffic and Transport Modernization and 
Management Plan. 

Partners: 

• Ministry of Public Works, Transportation and Housing and Urban Development 
(MOPTVDU) 

• Office of Planning of the Metropolitan Area of San Salvador (OPAMSS) 



• United Transporters' Sector (SUTRANS) 

 

Budget: 

MOP-VMT $ 200,000.00 (Works in streets and 
surroundings) 

SUTRANS $ 7,800,000.00 (Internal works to terminal) 
 

Total: $ 8,000,000.00 
 

The investment directly focused on the improvement of mobility in the indicated areas is USD   
$17,171,903.92 

As well, the Ministry wishes to participate in the working groups envisaged under the GEF 
Project for the strengthening of the institution, for which he will make available to the project 
all the human resources that are needed  from the following dependencies, including: Deputy 
Minister of Transport (VMT): Directorate of Inclusive Infrastructure and Social (DIIS): Social 
Management Unit (UGS). THIS CONTRIBUTION IS ESTIMATED IN USD $ 500,000.00 

Without taking more of your time, sincerely yours. 

 

MSc. Emilio Ventura Díaz 
Vice Minister of Public Works 
Head of the Office 







San Salvador, October 2nd, 2018 

 
 
Mr. Naoko Ishii 
Chief Executive Officer Chairman 
Global Environmental Facility 
1818 h Street, NW, MSN G 6-602 
Washington, DC 20433 USA 
 
Dear Mr. Ishii 

I have the pleasure to address you in order to express interest in behalf of the Office of Planning 
of the Metropolitan Area of San Salvador (OPAMSS by its acronym in Spanish), in the Project 
"Road to Urban Development of Low Emission of San Salvador", presented to the Fund for the 
Global Environment by the Ministry of Environment and Natural Resources (MARN by its 
acronym in Spanish), of the Republic of El Salvador. 

We hereby inform you that OPAMSS has developed the following studies related to the project: 

• Planification project named Scheme Director of the Metropolitan Area of San Salvador, 
where it seeks to promote the building of a compact city, in process of height densification, 
betting on a mixture of uses to generate greater vitality in the city and reduce motorized 
travel, as well to support the strengthening of a sustainable mobility system. 

• Guide to Sustainable Urban Habitats - HAUS to encourage projects that turn in paperwork 
and request permits to this institution, under a scheme of sustainability. 

• Compensations system that allows the development of city works (revitalization of public 
spaces, road infrastructure and basic services, improvement of precarious urban 
settlements, among others) 

• Proposal of Safe Pedestrian Environmental Networks at metropolitan and local scale, to 
favor pedestrian routes and increase green areas. 

The following projects are still in the process of development: 

• Risk management and reduction of social vulnerability in the Metropolitan Area of San 
Salvador 

• Initial Plan of Adaptation to Climate Change for the Metropolitan Area of San Salvador, to 
identify adaptation measures that contribute to reduce the effects of climate change. 

• The financing of these studies and projects has an investment that is worth USD $ 
2,500,000.00. Initial works have also been carried out to promote mobility in the Historic 
Center of the Municipality of San Salvador for an approximate value of USD $ 1,300,000.00. 

In this regard, OPAMSS wishes to be part of the working groups envisaged under the GEF project 
in order to strengthen their capacity in the subject. 

The GEF Project will have an important for the OPAMSS by allowing us to develop proposals 
aligned with the concepts of sustainable development, that allow to reduce the emissions of 
Greenhouse Gases (GHG) in the cities. 

We express our interest in collaborating with the GEF Project and our commitment to its 
objectives. 

Without taking more of your time, sincerely yours. 

Karla Patricia Miranda  
Deputy Director of Planning and Research 
OPAMSS 





 Antiguo Cuscatlan, 28 September 2018 

 

Dr. Naoko Ishii 
Chief Executive Officer and Chairman 
Global Environment Facility 
1818 h Street, NW, MSN G 6-602 
Washington, DC 20433 USA 
 
 
The purpose of this letter is to inform that the UNDP El Salvador Country Office will allocate 
resources within the project results framework of the “San Salvador Low-emission Urban 
Development Path” through the activities that it executes in the country, and in agreement with 
the associate implementing partners, that will contribute to the achievement of the main outputs 
of the project through: 
 

 Amount (US$) 
Cash co-financing 100,000 
In kind co-financing    30,000 

 
The projects linked with this allocation are: 
 

• Implementing Enabling Activities for the ratification of the Kigali Amendment 
• Fourth National Communication to the UNFCCC 
• Second Biennial Update Report 
• Green Climate Fund Readiness:  Public Spending on Climate Change; Investment and 

Financing Flows 
• Political dialogue and agreements: 

o Implementation and follow up of the Sustainable El Salvador Plan 
o Implementation of public spaces, street lighting and safe mobility in the San 

Salvador Metropolitan Area (AMSS) in the framework of the Safe El Salvador Plan 
 
I take this opportunity to reiterate my best regards, 
 
 
 
 

Rafael Pleitez 
Auxiliary Resident Representative 
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